
Minutes of the Meeting of Littleton Parish Council held on Monday 9 December 2009 at Chester Rugby Club, Hare Lane, Littleton.

PRESENT: Parish Councillor Hilary Davies (in the Chair) and Parish Councillors
                   Sheila Cowell and David Brodie 
IN ATTENDANCE:  PC Neil Busby, Mr C Morley and Mr R Charnley (CW&C)
09/78  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Anne Stockdale, Edward Kirk, Stuart Parker, Hugo Deynem and Brian Bailey
09/79  PLANNING MATTERS

Members were pleased to welcome Senior Planning Officer Rob Charnley to the Meeting.  He had been asked to attend to discuss planning policy and regulations as they applied to 53 Tarvin Road where there had been a history of retrospective applications and what the Parish Council considered to be a general flouting of the planning system.
Members felt that a resident who continually built and then applied for planning permission was being unfair to other applicants who adhered to the system and any decision should reflect this.  Whilst sympathising with Members’ point of view Mr Charnley explained that planning applications were purely assessed by the rules and criteria and unfortunately behaviour was not taken into consideration ie being retrospective was not a reason to refuse an application.  However, retrospective applications were inevitably at the applicant’s own risk.
Mr Charnley assured the Parish Council the planners would be keeping an eye on this property.  Whilst the Fishery application was considered reasonable the retention of the wall was refused permission.  It was probable that this decision would be appealed against.  Members noted with more than a little frustration that the shed that had been refused planning permission still stood.

Discussion then moved on to re-applications and where conditions are imposed on applications where permission is granted.  Mr Charnley pointed out that the Planning Authority relied on Parish Councils and the public to let them know if conditions were not being adhered to.
It was noted that when an application had been withdrawn and then re-submitted, the observations made by interested parties such as the Parish Council need also to be re-submitted as they are not carried over from the first application as it was treated as a completely new application.  This was something the Parish Council felt many people would not be aware of.  It was also noted that if a change of use has occurred and no one objects within a ten year period, then it is regarded as an acceptable change.
Councillor Sheila Cowell mentioned problems with an unduly large for sale sign outside The Little Chef.  Action had been taken and the Little Chef was arranging for a smaller sign to be deployed there.

Mr Morley then raised the issue of the Parish Field being used for rugby practice by the Rugby Club and did this constitute a change of use? Mr Charnley stated that it could be used for 28 days in a year for purposes other than agriculture but any greater use required planning permission.  It was therefore agreed that the Clerk should approach the Rugby Club to suggest they apply for a change of use.

Action:  Clerk to raise this with CRUFC
09/80   MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
RESOLVED:  that the Minutes of the Meeting held on 26 October 2009 be 
                       confirmed as a correct record subject to 09/76

                       stating 7 December 2009
09/81  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

1) Park Lane – Lighting – the Clerk confirmed he had written to Mr & Mrs Clelland.
2)  Littleton Hall Farm – it was reported that the consultation and exhibition to be held at the Rugby Club on 15 December had been publicised by posters on the notice boards and a mailshot.
2)  Parish Council Land Adjacent to Vet – PC Busby reported on efforts he had made to discourage the man who was collecting litter around the parish and then dumping it on the land adjacent to the vet.  He wondered if this man’s energies could be channelled into helping the PC Litter Warden.   Whilst this was felt to be inappropriate Mr C Morley kindly offered to supervise him in some litter control.  Hopefully this would work.
09/82  A51 TARVIN ROAD/ROAD ISSUES
The Clerk reported on a response received from Mr Steve Kent , Director of Environment about the frustration expressed by the Parish Council in relation to lack of progress on several issues pertaining to the A51.

Mr Kent stated he sympathised with the  Council's frustration at the lack of obvious progress in addressing their concerns, but hoped members would appreciate that some of those matters are not easily resolved, certainly from the council's perspective.   He admitted that he would have great difficulty in addressing the growth of traffic on the A51 and its use by HGV's.  He was willing to raise these matters with the Department for Transport & Highways Agency, who were the ultimate arbiters in terms of strategic signing policy, but he felt that given the continuing strategic nature of the route and the difficulties experienced on a national basis as a consequence of the widespread use of satellite navigation systems the likelihood of a significant decrease in either overall traffic volumes or HGV content were realistically rather limited.  On a more positive note, he understand that improvements were planned for the Hare Lane / Littleton Lane junction, albeit the timing of delivery would be determined by external factors such as related works by the Highways Agency.  He also undertook to ensure the lighting to the bus shelters would be attended to without delay.

It was noted that whilst the note from Mr Kent was received on 18 November the bus shelter lighting issue remained unresolved. 
Action: Clerk to respond to Mr Kent pointing out continuing lack of progress on the shelter lighting.
09/83  PARISH COUNCIL FINANCES
The Clerk presented his customary report on the finances of the Parish Council.
RESOLVED:  that the report of the Clerk be received
09/84   ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED:  that the following accounts be paid:-                                  £

1)  Clerk’s salary                                        



254.00
2)  Typing and office services  
                                                        20.50 
3)  Chester RFC – Room Hire – Dec  
                              

  30.00  
4)  Litter Warden    24hrs @ £6.20          


                      148.80
     Pay award arrears 





             14.72
5)  RBL Poppy Appeal






200.00
6)  West View Publications – Newsletter Printing


  40.00
09/85   INCOME
1)  Barclays Bank – Interest 





       .53
09/86   CLERK – PETTY CASH

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk’s petty cash float be reimbursed in the sum of £7.78
09/87   CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED
Since their last meeting the Parish Council had received correspondence which was circulated to Members and this included:-
Cheshire West and Chester Council
Gowy & Eddisbury Community Forum and Feedback Newsletter Nov 2009
Cheshire Archives and Local Studies  Newsletter 1

Review of Highways Maintenance Town & Parish Councils Consultation

Working Together – Local Council Questionnaire

Scrutiny Newsletter 1 – The Lion’s Roar

Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment Campaign

J10 Planning Consultancy 

Community Consultation Event – Affordable Housing at Littleton Hall Farm

Connexions – Inside Out Issue 2
Boundary Committee for England 

Electoral Review of CW&C – Draft Recommendations
09/88  CALENDAR OF MEETINGS

RESOLVED:  that the next meeting be held on Monday 26 January 2010. 

09/89   ANY OTHER BUSINESS

1)  Memorial Site – the Clerk reported that the original person he had contacted to remove the stump had surveyed the job and felt it was too big to remove with a chain saw.  The Clerk now had details of another contractor who could hopefully cope with the task.  Members were mindful of the proximity of the cross and paving to the stump.
RESOLVED:  that full removal of the stump be avoided with it being cut back 

                       merely to ground level and killed with an appropriate agent.

2)  Stamford Court/Broadmead – Grit Bins – The Clerk reported that Mrs Cooper had contacted him to say that the Council were now refusing to fill the grit bins situated there.   He was checking this out.
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